TOWN OF STANFORD TOWN BOARD

MINUTES OF THE JUNE 13TH, 2013 MEETING


The Town of Stanford Town Board convened for their monthly meeting on Thursday, June 13th, 2013 at the Stanford Town Hall.  Supervisor opened the meeting by asking for a moment of silence to reflect on those who have dedicated their lives for the values and ideals our country was founded on. 

Roll Call: 
Virginia Stern – present




Johanna Shafer – present




Joseph Norton – present




Thomas Dewhirst – present




Mark D’Agostino - present


Attorney William Bogle, Jr. was also in attendance.

PRIVILEGE OF THE FLOOR:

Bob Palombo spoke regarding the Town Garage: he was having a legal issue with a subcontractor, Callanan, a black topping company but informed the Board that his bonding company wants to settle the issue, and believes it will be worked out.  He requested that the Board hold off one more month to resolve the matter.

Bob Butts, Cold Spring Road, advised the Board that the Planning Board’s website is up and running (www.stanfordplanning.com).  The Board agreed that a link on the Town’s website would be added.

Danielle Sundberg, W. Hunns Lake Road, spoke on behalf of the Stanford Nursery School and requested that the Board uphold their decision as they were in a crisis, and agreed to give a 10% discount to Stanford families with the Town’s grant.

Matt Starzyk, Ludlow Woods Road, requested that the Board support and take action to help open Frankenstein’s Fortress this year as it keeps kids in town.

Mike Shafer, Decker Road, read a letter from Mel Eiger that stated that even though the Nursery School was an asset to the Town, it was not legal or ethical to give to a private enterprise.

Councilwoman Johanna Shafer read an email from resident Paul Coughlin regarding a noise restriction ordinance and that he would rather see setbacks with no shooting or ATV riding within 500 ft. of a structure.

LIAISON REPORTS: Councilman Dewhirst stated that the ZBA did not have a meeting.

Councilman D’Agostino noted that the Recreation Commission meeting had been moved to a different night and he could not attend.

Councilman Norton did not have a report.

Councilwoman Shafer was unable to attend the Planning Board meeting but covered matters from the Fire Company: they had responded to 9 fires, 2 motor vehicle accidents and 10 EMS calls; the Fire & Rescue Support Squad (formerly the Ladies Auxiliary was still accepting volunteers; the Fire Company was sponsoring and looking for additional donations for the “Tunnel to Towers” run; there would be a rescue squad car wash on both 7/26 and 8/17; and they were looking into the purchase of a new fire engine, a major expense.

SUPERVISOR’S REPORT: Supervisor Stern spoke of the Board’s decisions at their Monday night workshop: that pending the recommendations of the individual committees, new members had been appointed to the CAC and the Ethics Board; that the Forever Young Club had been added to the Town’s website; and that complimentary Transfer Station stickers would be given to all Fire Company and EMT volunteers.

HIGHWAY SUPERINTENDENT’S REPORT: Hwy. Supt Myers was unavailable for this meeting due to a death in his family.

Motion to accept the agenda:

A motion was made by Virginia Stern, seconded by Johanna Shafer, to accept the agenda as presented but move the Millbrook School’s moratorium waiver request to New Business #1 from #3.  Roll call vote as follows: Virginia Stern – yes; Johanna Shafer – yes; Joseph Norton – yes; Thomas Dewhirst – yes; Mark D’Agostino – yes.

OLD BUSINESS:

1. DRAFT MASTER PLAN: After discussion, it was agreed that a group be formed to take the existing Draft Master Plan along with all comments received, by mail, at the 
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public hearings and informational meeting, discuss these, synthesize, and make recommendations to the Town Board on how to further proceed.  This group would be composed of one member from each: the ZBA, the Planning Board, the CAC, the Master Plan Committee, the Town Board, the Recreation Commission, the Business Association, a miner owner/operator, the Fire Company, the Farm & Ag Committee and the Historical Society, and approved on a motion made by Virginia Stern, seconded by Joseph Norton.  Councilman D’Agostino requested that the motion be amended to be: that this group’s members belong to only one committee and that this committee representative be chosen as independently as possible with a respective knowledge base from their board.  The amended motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Virginia Stern – yes; Johanna Shafer – yes; Joseph Norton – yes; Thomas Dewhirst – yes; Mark D’Agostino – yes.  Motion carried.

2. ENGINEER APPLICATION FOR PROPOSED MINE EXPANSIONS: After discussion that this charge was too broad and that there was no baseline to compare with, the matter would be taken up again in July.

3. ZONING BOARD OF APPEALS APPLICANT:  Tabled until July.

4. STANFORD NURSERY SCHOOL: A motion was made by Mark D’Agostino, seconded by Joseph Norton to revise the previous resolution, #25 of 2013, as follows:

RESOLUTION #32 OF 2013

STANFORD NURSERY SCHOOL 2013 GRANT

WHEREAS, the Town Board of the Town of Stanford finds the youth of the Town of Stanford are underserved by programs in the Town of Stanford, and particularly, that they benefit from preschool activities and education, which has been shown to benefit such youth and children in their education and formative years, and


WHEREAS, there are no preschool activities provided by the Town directly to its residents, and there is a need for the same, and


WHEREAS, the Stanford Nursery School, a not for profit nursery school located on Hunns Lake Road in the Town of Stanford, Dutchess County, State of New York, provides for preschool activities and education in the Town of Stanford, and has continued to do so for many years, providing programs for the youth of the Town of Stanford, and


WHEREAS, the Town Board of the Town of Stanford is permitted to provide assistance and appropriate, raise and expend monies for agencies that are devoted to the protection and welfare of the youth therein, under Section 95 of the New York General Municipal Law,


NOW THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED by the Town Board of the Town of Stanford that it hereby finds that the Stanford Nursery School provides significant and worthwhile programs to the youth of the Town of Stanford, for preschool activities and education and other programs, that are dedicated to the protection, welfare, education and learning of such youth, and that by the same, the Stanford Nursery School also supports the youth of the Town of Stanford by providing a tuition discount of ten percent (10%) to families who are residents of the Town of Stanford who have their children in such school or program, and that the Town has appropriated, and hereby expends the sum of Five Thousand and no/tenth Dollars ($5,000.00) for the 2013 calendar year to the Stanford Nursery School to support such programs, pursuant to New York General Municipal Law Section 95.  The support and expense made by this resolution is not to be renewed or paid automatically, and shall be considered on a yearly basis on the activities and need basis, as well as other factors that the Town Board may consider.

Roll call vote as follows: Virginia Stern – no, with regret; Johanna Shafer – no, but would love to see it stay; Joseph Norton – yes, funded other agencies; Thomas Dewhirst – yes; Mark D’Agostino – yes.  Motion carried and the foregoing Resolution was adopted.

5. COLLECTIVE BARGAINING: The Highway union’s contract expires on 12/31/13 and the Board will begin to discuss this in an Executive Session at the July Workshop Special Meeting, 7/8/13.

NEW BUSINESS:

1. MILLBROOK SCHOOL MORATORIUM WAIVER REQUEST: A motion was made 
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By Virginia Stern, seconded by Joseph Norton, to have a Special Meeting / Public Hearing on the Millbrook School moratorium waiver request to build a girls’ dormitory.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Virginia Stern – yes; Johanna Shafer – yes; Joseph Norton – yes; Thomas Dewhirst – yes; Mark D’Agostino – yes.  

2. BUILDING INSPECTOR’S STOP WORK ORDER: This will be discussed in an Executive Session and that the Building Inspector has acted with authority and has taken the next steps.
3. MEETING RULES AND PROCEDURES: After discussion, the matter was tabled.

4. SOFTWARE GRANT APPLICATION FOR “MUNICITY”: Supervisor Stern read the following resolution, the same as last month’s Resolution #26

RESOLUTION #33 OF 2013

RESOLUTION NO.  TO AUTHORIZE THE TOWN OF STANFORD TO SERVE

AS CO-APPLICANT, WITH HYDE PARK AS LEAD APPLICANT, FOR A 

DUTCHESS COUNTY CONSOLIDATED FUNDING GRANT TO COVER THE 

COST OF PURCHASING, INSTALLING AND UPLOADING ALL TOWN DATA FOR MUNICITY SOFTWARE PROVIDED BY SOFTWARE CONSULTING ASSOCIATES

WHEREAS, THE Building Inspection Department of the Town of Stanford requires a well-managed and efficient computer operating system to handle the business and regulatory affairs of the department; and

WHEREAS, increasing the technology of the Building Inspection Department will increase the efficiency of the department; and

WHEREAS, the Municity software program will improve operations in the Building Inspection Department, will offer the opportunity for all Town property information to be immediately available to the Building Inspector, will allow the 

Building Inspector to file reports immediately from the field and will improve communications for the department; and

WHEREAS, Dutchess County is offering a Municipal Consolidation and Shared Services Grant Program, pursuant to which municipalities may be awarded grant money to improve efficiencies and streamline government service; and 

WHEREAS, Software Consulting Associates of Red Hook, NY has developed the Municity Software Program and provide it to municipalities participating in this grant application; and

WHEREAS, the Town of Hyde Park has offered to serve as Lead Applicant for the grant application for municipalities to acquire Municity Software; 

THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED that:

1. The Town of Stanford will be a co-applicant, joining with Hyde Park as Lead Applicant, for an application to the Dutchess County Municipal Consolidation and Shared Services Grant Program for the procurement of Municity Software, and 

2. The Supervisor of the Town of Stanford is hereby authorized, as co-applicant, to execute all related application documents.

Motion made by Virginia Stern, seconded by Johanna Shafer.

Roll call vote as follows: Virginia Stern – yes; Johanna Shafer – abstained; Joseph Norton – no; Thomas Dewhirst – abstained; Mark D’Agostino – abstained.  Motion did not carry and the foregoing resolution was not adopted.
5. STANFORD HISTORICAL SOCIETY’S APPLICATION FOR 7 HISTORICAL MARKERS TO BE SUBMITTED BY THE TOWN HISTORIAN: This application was approved for submission on a motion made by Virginia Stern, seconded by Johanna Shafer.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Virginia Stern – yes; Johanna Shafer – yes; Joseph Norton – yes; Thomas Dewhirst – yes; Mark D’Agostino – yes.  

6. RESOLUTION TO FUND LEGAL, PLANNING AND ENVIRONMENTAL CONSULTANTS FOR MINE EXPANSIONS: The following resolution was offered by Virginia Stern, seconded by Mark D’Agostino, as follows:

RESOLUTION #34 OF 2013
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A RESOLUTION TO FUND THE DECEMBER 20TH, 2012 MOTION FOR LEGAL, PLANNING AND ENVIRONMENTAL CONSULTATIONS AND IMPACTS IN THE TOWN OF STANFORD:


WHEREAS, the Town Board of the Town of Stanford voted on December 20th, 2012 to provide $500,000 for legal, planning and environmental consultations and impacts, and


WHEREAS, legal defense, planning and environmental consultations are proper Town purposes, and


WHEREAS, this expense is not budgeted in the 2013 Stanford Town Budget.


NOW THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED that:



1) $500,000 be transferred from the unappropriated unreserved Fund Balance to the budget line 00-01-1440-40 – Engineer, Contractual Expenses;



2) the costs of the engineer for this stated purpose be paid out of budget line 00-01-1440-40.

Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Virginia Stern – yes; Johanna Shafer – yes; Joseph Norton – yes; Thomas Dewhirst – yes; Mark D’Agostino – yes.  Resolution #34 of 2013 was adopted and certified this 13th day of June 2013.

7. PAYROLL PROPOSALS: This matter was tabled as it was unclear if this would mesh with the RDA software.

8. RESOLUTION TO FUND COSTS FOR HIGHWAY GARAGE PROJECT ITEMS:

A motion was made by Virginia Stern, seconded by Joseph Norton, to approve the following resolution:

RESOLUTION #35 OF 2013

A RESOLUTION TO FUND COSTS FOR OUTSTANDING LIENS AND SPECIAL COUNSEL CONCERNING THE HIGHWAY GARAGE CAPITAL PROJECT


WHEREAS, the Town of Stanford contracted for the construction of a new Highway Garage, and


WHEREAS, there are outstanding liens against a contractor for the Highway Garage construction, and


WHEREAS, the outstanding liens have not been resolved, and


WHEREAS, the Attorney for the Town cannot participate in the defense of the Town in this issue because of a conflict of interest, and


WHEREAS, the Town has engaged the law firm of Drake, Loeb, Heller, Kennedy, Gogerty, Gaba and Podd, PLLC to represent the Town in this matter, and


WHEREAS, the Town has received a bill dated March 22, 2013 for $16.00 from Morris Associates, Engineering for providing information to one of the parties in this matter, and


WHEREAS, the Town has received a bill dated May 9, 2013 from the legal firm for $2,097.80 for ongoing work on this matter, and


WHEREAS, funds for this legal matter have not been budgeted in the 2013 Town of Stanford Budget.


NOW THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED that:

1) $2,113.80 be transferred from the Contingency budget line, 00-01-1990-40 to the Attorney contractual expense line, 00-01-1420-40, and

2) $2,113.80 be paid out of budget line 00-01-1420-40 to cover the above-mentioned expenses.

Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Virginia Stern – yes; Johanna Shafer – yes; Joseph Norton – yes; Thomas Dewhirst – yes; Mark D’Agostino – yes.  Resolution #35 of 2013 was adopted and certified this 13th day of June 2013.

9. HIGHWAY DENTAL PLAN RESOLUTION: The following resolution was offered by Virginia Stern, seconded by Johanna Shafer, as follows:

RESOLUTION #36 OF 2013

A RESOLUTION TO CONTRACT WITH DELTA DENTAL FOR DENTAL COVERAGE FOR THE TOWN OF STANFORD EMPLOYEES


WHEREAS, the Town of Stanford provides dental coverage for full-time employees, and


WHEREAS, the Town of Stanford has provided dental coverage through Met Life, and
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WHEREAS, the term of the dental plan with Met Life is expiring with a renewal date of July 1, 2013, and

WHEREAS, the renewed dental plan with Met Life would be at an increased rate of 8% over the current rate, and

WHEREAS, changing to CDPHP Delta Dental PPO Comprehensive Plan will provide better coverage for employees and less cost to the town, and

WHEREAS, the UPSEU employees agree to change dental coverage from the Met Life dental plan to the CDPHP Delta Dental PPO Comprehensive Plan.

NOW THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED that the Town of Stanford Town Board approves the change from the Met Life Dental Plan to the CDPHP Delta Dental PPO Comprehensive Plan effective July 1, 2013.

Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Virginia Stern – yes; Johanna Shafer – yes; Joseph Norton – yes; Thomas Dewhirst – yes; Mark D’Agostino – yes.  Resolution #36 of 2013 was adopted and certified this 13th day of June 2013.

10. ZONING BOARD OF APPEALS SECRETARY RESIGNATION: The resignation of Mona Lantz as the ZBA secretary was accepted with regret on a motion made by Virginia Stern, seconded by Johanna Shafer. Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Virginia Stern – yes; Johanna Shafer – yes; Joseph Norton – yes; Thomas Dewhirst – yes; Mark D’Agostino – yes. 

11. ZONING BOARD OF APPEALS SECRETARY LETTER OF INTEREST: Michelle Turck, currently Planning Board and Master Plan secretary, was appointed as the new Zoning Board of Appeals secretary at $15.60 per hour, waiving the 6-month 80% probationary period, on a motion made by Virginia Stern, seconded by Mark D’Agostino. Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Virginia Stern – yes; Johanna Shafer – yes; Joseph Norton – yes; Thomas Dewhirst – yes; Mark D’Agostino – yes.

COUNTY LEGISLATOR’S REPORT: Legislator Mike Kelsey reported on the following County matters: the County Jail issues, a sales tax agreement vote and solar energy.


A motion was then made by Virginia Stern, seconded by Joseph Norton, to close the regular meeting and enter into an Executive Session at 9:37 PM regarding litigation.  

Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Virginia Stern – yes; Johanna Shafer – yes; Joseph Norton – yes; Thomas Dewhirst – yes; Mark D’Agostino – yes.


The Board exited their Executive Session at 10:07 PM and went back into their regular session on a motion made by Virginia Stern, seconded by Joseph Norton. Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Virginia Stern – yes; Johanna Shafer – yes; Joseph Norton – yes; Thomas Dewhirst – yes; Mark D’Agostino – yes. 


No action was taken and the Board adjourned their meeting at 10:08 PM on the motion of Virginia Stern, second by Joseph Norton.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Virginia Stern – yes; Johanna Shafer – yes; Joseph Norton – yes; Thomas Dewhirst – yes; Mark D’Agostino – yes.

Respectfully submitted,

Ritamary Bell

Town Clerk


